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AGENDA 

Sunday, May 26, 10:30-12:00 
Sport Nova Scotia Building (5516 Spring Garden Rd.) 

 

¶ Welcome by CCNS President  

¶  Regrets and apologies 

¶ Establish a Quorum of 3 Directors 

¶ Approval of 2018 AGM Minutes (Motion required) 

¶ 0ÒÅÓÉÄÅÎÔȭÓ 2ÅÐÏÒÔ ɉ-ÏÔÉÏÎ ÒÅÑÕÉÒÅÄɊ F 

¶ FÉÎÁÎÃÉÁÌ 3ÔÁÔÅÍÅÎÔÓ ÁÎÄ 4ÒÅÁÓÕÒÅÒȭÓ 2ÅÐÏÒÔ ɉ-ÏÔÉÏÎ ÒÅÑÕÉÒÅÄɊ 

¶ Appointment of Sport Nova Scotia to prepare the 2019 Financial Statements (Motion 

required)   

¶ Reports by Clubs wishing to present 

¶ Nominations to the Board + Elections 

  1 nomination for President: John Cameron 

   No nominations received for other board positions 

¶ Motion to revise the CCNS By-Laws (Copies of proposed changes were circulated to Clubs  
before the AGM and hard copies will be available at the AGM) 

¶ Presentation of the 2019 Freda Wales Award to Rosemary Algar 

¶ Adjournment of the AGM (12:00) 
 
FÉÒÓÔ "ÏÁÒÄ ÏÆ $ÉÒÅÃÔÏÒȭÓ ÍÅÅÔÉÎÇ ÔÏ ÉÍÍÅÄÉÁÔÅÌÙ ÆÏÌÌÏ× (12:00 ɀ 12:30) 

¶ Convene first meeting of the new Board of Directors with Election of Officers 

¶ Election of Officers (Vice-President) 

¶ Appointment of Officers by Resolution of the Board  
(Vice President: 2 year term) 

(Ron Mitchel to continue as Treasurer for 2nd year; Dorian Hudec to continue as Secretary 
for 2nd year) 

¶ Brief discussion of general business: Budget and Annual Plan for 2019-20 

¶ Set next Board of Directors meeting date 

¶ Adjourn. 
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2018 -2019 Board of Directors  

Chair / President     John Cameron (Halifax Nordic Ski Club) 
Vice President     Vacant 
Treasurer      Ron Mitchel (Halifax Nordic Ski Club) 
Secretary     Dorian Hudec  (Cape Breton Nordic Club)  
Member at Large      Camille Cameron  
Member at Large      Kate Venås 
Member at Large      Tom Steele (Cape Breton Nordic Club) 
Member at Large      Lorenzo Caterini (Halifax Nordic Ski Club) 
Member at Large      Dave Hubley (Halifax Nordic Ski Club)   
*Friends of Ellenwood Park Board Members participate in CCNS meetings on a rotating basis.  
Head Coach (Non-Voting Member)   Daniel Murray  
Administrative Coordinator    Mallory Taylor  
Communications Officer    Catherine Caouette 
 

2018-2019 CLUB CONTACTS 

Arctic Fox 
Club Contact: Jennie Mae Roy  
http://www.crossc ountryns.ca/arctic-fox-ski-club  

Cape Breton Nordic  
Club Contact: John Hudec 
https://www.facebook.com/capebretonnord ic/   

Friends of Ellenwood Park  
Club Contact: Christine Bolger 
http://www.friendsofellenwoodpark.ca/   

Halifax Nordic Ski Club 
Club Contact: Lorenzo Caterini 
http://halifaxnordic.ca/   

North Highlands Nordic 
Club Contact: Linda Murray 
http://www.nhn.xcski.ca/   
 

2018-2019 SUPPORTERS  

 
 
 

http://www.crosscountryns.ca/arctic-fox-ski-club
https://www.facebook.com/capebretonnordic/
http://www.friendsofellenwoodpark.ca/
http://halifaxnordic.ca/
http://www.nhn.xcski.ca/


   

- 4 - 
 

                        

MEMBERSHIP VOTE* 
2018-2019 

 Members Vote 
Arctic Fox 9 1 

Cape Breton Nordic 43 2 
Friends of Ellenwood Park 14 1 

Halifax Nordic Ski Club 339 6 
North Highlands Nordic 121 3 

Total 568 13 

 
*CCNS Bylaws stipulate the number of votes per member club based on the following formula:  

1-15 members: 1 vote 

1 additional vote for each additional 50 members 

No club may control more than 49% of votes 
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AGM MINUTES FOR CCNS  

12  MAY 2018 

MINUTES 
 

Present:  John Cameron, Chris Algar, Doug Theedom,  Rosemary Algar, Dorian Hudec, John Hudec, 

Ron Mitchell, Lorenzo Caterini,  Amanda Bradshaw. 

On Phone: Sharon Sullivan, Tom Steele, Daniel Murray  

 

6 of 9 Board Members present for quorum  

 

Club representatives 

CB Tom Steele  

FEP Sharon Sullivan 

NHN Rosemary Algar 

HN Lorenzo Caterini 

 

 

ǐ Motion to adopt agenda with 2 additions:  

1) Appoint accountant for 2018/19 and  

2) Change the name of CCSNS to CCNS. 

Moved by John. Seconded by Doug. Motion carried  

 

ǐ Motion to adopt minutes of 2017 AGM. 

Moved by John. Seconded by Chris. Motion carried  

 

ǐ Presidents Report (see 2018 AGM Booklet) 

Thanks to departing board members.  

Motion to accept Presidents report. Moved by Dorion. Seconded by Doug. Motion carried. 

 

ǐ Treasurerôs report 

-John H questioned the $1000 grant from 2017. Chris A. clarified this was a grant, but not to Cape 

Breton Nordic.  

-John H: thanks to everyone to get the unravel the financial statements and to Tara for doing the ski 

team accounting  

Motion to accept treasures report. Moved by John Hudec, Seconded by Ron Mitchel. Motion carried.,  

 

ǐ Motion to reappoint accountant (Jody Nickerson) to prepare 2018-19 Financial Statement. 

Moved by John Cameron. Seconded by Doug. Motion carried.   

 

ǐ Reports by clubs (see 2018 AGM Booklet) 

FOEP report given by Sharon Sullivan.   

HN report given by Doug Theedom 

CB report given by John Hudec 

NHN report given by Rosemary Algar  
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Rosemary want to recognize the instructors who teach their programs, and that Linda Murray was award 

official of the year and the Freda Whales award, and was also awarded the Firth award from Cross 

Country Canada.  

 

John H thought we should like to add some recognition to who had been nominated.    

 

ǐ Ski Team report by Daniel Murray (see 2018 AGM booklet) 

CCNS thanks Daniel for his ongoing commitment and tireless service to the ski team.   

 

ǐ Nominations to the board 

Re-offering John C, Lorenzo, Doug, Ron, Tom, Kate  

Vote for continuing board members to continue on the board.   

HN: Yes for all  

NHN: Yes for all  

FEP: Yes for all  

CB: Yes for all.  

11-0 in favour.   

 

Two new nominations to the board Dorian Hudec, and Dave Hubley.   

Vote to nominate these nominees to the board.  

HN Y,  

NHN Y,  

FEP Y,  

CB Y.   

11-0 in favour.    

 

Vote for Ron Mitchel to be treasure  

HN Y,  

NHN Y,  

FEP Y,  

CB Y,  

11-0 in favour 

 

CCNS is still looking for additional board members.   CCNS would still like to recruit more women with 

a goal of gender parity.  Can appoint directors in between AGMs, and they will be elected formally at 

the next AGM.   

 

ǐ Motion to officially change the legal name to CCNS from CCSNS.  Legal name is CCSNS, in by-

laws our name is CCNS. Having two different names is confusing.   Board recommends that the legal 

name should be changed to CCNS to be consistent with our public name.    

 

Motion to officially change the legal name from Cross Country Ski Nova Scotia to Cross 

Country Nova Scotia. Moved by John Cameron. Seconded by John Hudec.  

HN Y,  

NHN Y,  

CB Y,  

FEP Y  

11 ï 0 in favour.   
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CCNS Awards 

ǐ Freda Whales Award: Linda Murray.  CCNS also nominated Linda for the CCC Firth award, which 

will be awarded to her at the CCC AGM in June.   

 

ǐ Bryan Scallion Award is given to the fastest male and female skiers at the provincial championships.  

Male winner Stuart Harden, Female winner is Fiona McClure   

 

ǐ Sue Hill Award for most improved skier at provincial ski team.  This award goes to Caden McLeod.    

 

ǐ Lorenzo provided an update on snowmaking project:  $75,000 project to increase snow making 

capacity on a 500m loop at Brunello.  HN will likely make a request for a $5000 grant for snowmaking.   

 

Motion to adjourn the AGM.  Moved by John Cameron. Seconded by John Hudec.  

 

 

First 2018 CCNS Board Meeting.    

 

Maddy suggested that it would be helpful if the Board had a secretary other then the administrator to 

take minutes.   

 

Motion to elect Dorian to position of secretary of CCNS board to a two year term. 

Moved by John C. Seconded by Doug. Motion carried.   

 

Motion to elect Doug Theedom to the position of Vice President to a two year term.  

Moved by John C. Seconded by Lorenzo. Motion carried  

 

Meetings will tentatively continue to be on the first Tuesday of each month.   

 

John: Actions for upcoming meetings:  

a) approve budget for 2018 Fiscal Year. CCNS has modest discretionary funds (approx ~$1000), 

everything else must be done through grants.   

b) Funders would like to see more work to develop policies. CCC has policies on their website, 

which CCNS can use as a model. We should try to develop a few policies a year.  Maybe put 15 

mins or at board meetings to put toward developing policies. Last year CCNS developed 

strategic plan, and developed a code of conduct.   

 

Ron Mitchell suggests that we simplify policies as much as possible.    

 

John: Another priority should be coach and official development. CCNS has many coaches at the lower 

levels, but not many at the higher levels. Would be good to have someone at the HRM supporting coach 

development for junior programs and at the masters level. 

 

Ron: if there is a grant to purchase some sort of accounting software and to get on this earlier, rather 

then later.  Try to align admin practices with the canoe/kayak as much as possible.   

 

Tom: thanks John C. For his leadership and talent for running efficient meetings.   

 

John C.  Motion to Adjourn meeting.  Seconded by Doug. Motion carried.  
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PRESIDENTȭS REPORT 

2018-2019 

 

 

2018-19 has been a year of big changes for CCNS which put us in an exciting position to take on new 

initiatives in the coming year with more capacity and more financial resources to support cross 

country skiing in NS.  

 

Admin restr ucturing:  After a particularly high staff turn -over (2 office managers in 6 months), the 

CCNS Board decided to re-think our administration. Our new admistrative system is more Ȭfit for 

purposeȭ, professional ɀ and less expensive. The new CCNS admin system includes: 

 

 Administrative Coordinator (Mallory Taylor). This position is highly subsidized by Sport 

Nova Scotia which also provides supervision, mentoring and training opportunities  as well 

as office space. 

 Financial Management (Sport Nova Scotia Administrat ion Centre ɀ Hilda La Pierre) 

 Communications Officer (Cathy Caouette) 

 

These changes all took place behind the scenes but should soon start to make a big difference for 

CCNS clubs and their members with a much more active social media presence (thanks to Cathy), 

more professional financial management (thanks to Hilda and to CCNS Treasurer Ron Mitchel) and 

stronger links to Sport Nova Scotia (thanks to Mallory). CCNS will also save significant resources 

which can be invested in our member clubs and growing our sport.  

 

Funding: In 2018, CCNS underwent an extensive review process with Sport Nova Scotia and the 

Provincial Department of Communities, Culture and Heritage and received new 4-year block 

funding grants for 2018-19 through 2021-22. While total funding for CCNS will increase slightly, 

there is a big decrease in funding for the ski team and significant increase in funding to promote 

recreational skiing. While this shift opens new possibilities, it also means CCNS and the ski team will 

need to work harder on fundraising.  

 

 
 

Year 1 Year 2 Year 3 Year 4

2018-19 2019-20 2020-21 2021-22

Sport NS: Excellence (ski team) 7,500.00$                    4,750.00$        2,000.00$       2,000.00$       

Sport NS: Participation 5,000.00$                    6,500.00$        8,000.00$       8,000.00$       

CCH PRO funding - participation 17,000.00$                  15,000.00$      15,000.00$    15,000.00$     

Total - Participation 22,000.00$                  21,500.00$      23,000.00$    23,000.00$     
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With slightly increased funding a significant savings from the administrative re-organization, CCNS 

will be able to allocate more financial support to its member clubs and to help grow and sustain 

cross country skiing in the province. Looking forward to winter 2019-20, our top priorities include: 

 

-More financial support and administrative coordination of coach/instructor training  

 -More financial support and administrative coordination of officials training 

 -More support for try-it events and other efforts to grow XC skiing  

 -Stronger links with municipal recreation programs  

 -More and bigger grants to members clubs for events and equipment 

-Stronger leadership and administrative report for the ȬResponsible Coachign Movementȭ to 

protect athletes and prevent sexual harassment 

 

Nordiq Canada : In March 2019, Cross Country Canada (CCC) officially launched its new name 

(Nordiq Canada) and itȭs new mission: ȬAll Canadians on skis, more Canadians on podiums.ȭ We are 

really excited about this shift in focus as Nordiq Canada pledges to put more energy and resources 

into the promotion of recreational skiing as a lifelong sport for all Canadians. CCNS has participated 

actively in CCC/Nordiq Canada strategy discussions to become part of the strong national network 

of XC ski enthusiasts working to promote XC skiing. In addition to monthly phone meetings with the 

Chairs/Presidents of the other provincial Cross Country ski associations, in May 2018, John 

Cameron took part in the CCC AGM in Canmore. In June 2019, both John Cameron and Mallory Taylor 

will represent CCNS at the Nordiq Canada AGM in Saint Saveur, QC (near Montreal).  

 

Highlights from 2018 -19: The mission of CCNS is to promote cross country skiing by supporting 

our member clubs as it is the clubs that do the heavy lifting of grooming trails, providing ski 

instruction, and organizing events. Despite another year with not much snow, CCNS clubs 

demonstrated flexibility and creativity. Halifax Nordic launched its new snowmaking system on the 

Brunello ȬGlacierȭ; Cape Breton Nordic held new events, grew its membership and acquired new 

equipment; Friends of Ellenwood Park shows that success is possible even without snow with a 

creative approach to outdoor winter recreation with hiking, snowshoeing, bonfires and storytelling 

ɀ and also introduced many new groups ɀ including veterans and seniors ɀ to skiing and outdoor 

recreation. North Highlands Nordic was the one club that did have good snow ɀ and continued show 

how a welcoming  spirit  can put cross country skiing at the centre of a community.  

 

-John Cameron, CCNS Board President 
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PARTICIPATION IN CCNS CLUBS ɀ WINTER 2019 

 
 
  



   

- 11 - 
 

CAPE BRETON NORDIC ɀ 2019 AGM REPORT 

Cape Breton Nordic had a difficult year with early and late season snow allowing us to hold a small 
set of lessons and two Try-It Events. Like many regions of Nova Scotia, we had very limited snow. 
Despite the challenge we further developed our ability to groom trails and developed new 
partnerships to carry forward into programing and events in the coming ski years. Cape Breton 
Nordic was incorporated December 18, 2017 making this our second official year of operations. 
For the 2019 season Cape Breton Nordic had six members on the Board of Directors, four certified 
instructors and 17 club members. Close to 100 individuals participated in organized events and 
many more were exposed to the groomed trails. 
 
This season we focused on grooming and programming. Prior to the arrival of snow we got people 
in the mood to ski with a complementary set of Nordic walking days at the Seaview Golf Course. In 
the early season we set up our new enclosed trailer onsite at Seaview Golf Course and outfitted 
our ski room with equipment. Our trailer housed the snowmobile, grooming equipment and 
supplies. The ski room contains more than 50 sets of ski equipment and close to 20 sets of 
snowshoes. For the early season we had access to 30 sets of Nordic walking poles. From this setup 
we were able to establish a network if groomed trails early in the season prior to a long snow 
drought. During that period we had our first Try-It  event. At the event we promoted and sold 
memberships onsite and through our Zone4 registrations. We had close to 30 participants at this 
first event. Very little snow in January and February had a negative effect on our weekday lessons. 
We managed to offer one set of lessons to a small group of 6 participants. Both our Seaview Shuffle 
Snowshoe Event and the Cape Breton Nordic Loppet were cancelled due to lack of snow.  
 
The highlight of our 2019 season was our second Try-It Event. For this event we groomed both a 
8.5km trail for skate freestyle skiing and snowshoeing and a 2km trail for classic skiing. This was 
our first opportunity to set a classic track in 2019. These trails were enjoyed by more than 50 
participants and we also generated $100 in donations. 
 
During the 2019 season we were further recognised as a place to ski and snowshoe in local media 
and in the Cape Breton Island Winter Adventure Guide. Our head instructor Lilla Roy was away 
this year so others including Dorian Hudec stepped to provide lessons to a small but enthusiastic 
group. Again this year Seaview Golf and Country Club in North Sydney has been a great host and 
supporter. They have given us full access to the indoor and outdoor facilities. This relationship is 
moving forward into 2019-2020. Seaview has joined our Board of directors and is supportive of 
establishing Seaview as a winter recreation attraction. In addition to cross country skiing we hope 
to promote the location for Nordic walking, snowshoeing, sledding and other winter fun. In 
addition, the clubhouse will be more active throughout the winter. 
 
Following the 2018-19 season we nominated Peter Duram for Volunteer of the Year, Seaview Golf 
and Country Club for Corporate Sponsor of the Year and Lilla Roy for Coach of the Year. Seaview 
and Lilla were recognized by Cross Country Nova Scotia and their names forwarded to Sport Nova 
Scotia for inclusion in the Provincial Awards Ceremony. We appreciate the contributions of each of 
these nominees and thank them for their contributions. 
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In addition to Seaview this year we solidified a long list of supporters including: The provincial 
Department of Communities, Culture and Heritage; Cape Breton Regional Municipality; Cross 
Country Nova Scotia; Green Link Park Society; North Side the Lakes Wellness Funds from the Nova 
Scotia Health Authority; Cape Breton University; and Escape Outdoors. 
 
Although this was a low snow year, we maintained and tested our ability to provide groomed 
trai ls. In the coming year we will work to expand our board and our club membership. This year 
we will focus on pop-up events that are less snow dependent. These will include Nordic walking, 
snowshoeing and skiing. This year we groomed a limited amount of times but did introduce both 
club members and the general public to the possibility of groomed trails. Although our 
memberships were disappointingly low this season it is understandable given the dearth of snow. 
Our two events The Seaview Snowshoe Shuffle and the Cape Breton Nordic Loppet both had to be 
cancelled due to lack of snow and we were unable to groom through a good portion of the winter. 
In support of the sustainability of Cape Breton Nordic, we be expanding our Board of Directors 
and will be sending additional representatives to the Board of Cross Country Nova Scotia to work 
as board or committee members. We have established a substantial mailing list, a strong social 
media presence and a broader community presence. We have established our system to allow 
registration through Zone4. This will allow us to promote club membership more effectively in 
2019-20. We have now more grooming experience and are raring to go in the coming season. With 
it ready we can now capitalize on snow at any point in the season. 
 
In the coming season we plan to develop our membership and the establishment of groomed trails 
here in Cape Breton. Other goals are to expand lessons and to develop several special events in 
conjunction with community partners locally, regionally and provincially. We will work to 
capitalize on the great popularity of snowshoeing in the region and create an environment in 
CBRM for skiers, snowshoes and other outdoor enthusiasts. In 2019-20 we will expand our focus 
on fringe season activities and events as well as on pop-up events and both weekday and weekend 
programming. 
 
Respectfully submitted, John Hudec, President, Cape Breton Nordic 
   

      
Cape Breton Nordic equipment room and ski trails at Seaview Golf and Country Club 
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Friends of Ellenwood PaÒË   ȣ     
                                              ȰÃÏÎÎÅÃÔÉÎÇ ÃÏÍÍÕÎÉÔÙ ÔÏ ÎÁÔÕÒÅȱ 
 

ANNUAL REPORT FOR CCNS  2019 AGM 

Membership: 9 board members, 5 individuals, 2 family 
 

Publicity  - FOEP Facebook page and website, Department of Natural Resources Park Guide, South 
Shore Connect, Yarmouth Events and Promotions - FB. Our activities continue to be supported by 
DNR and by Yarmouth Recreation Director, Misty James. These partnerships are very valuable in 
achieving the goal of reaching out to people of all ages and abilities to enjoy outdoor activities. 
 
This year board members shared the duties representing FOEP on CCNS monthly meetings. 
 
Activities:  In fall 2018 we held "campfires and stories" when weather permitted. From December 
13, 2018 to March 25, 2019, we hosted 2-hour park experiences for the following groups: one 
class of middle school students, Veteran and Military families, two elementary school groups 
Grades 4-6, Boys Scouts, and the Tri County Home School group (about 60 people). Each session 
included a 1.4 km walk to the ski cabin, games of "camouflage", bonfire, "activity rocks" game, hot 
chocolate, and a walk back to the gate. Many of the students returned on weekends with their 
parents to borrow skis. 
 
Snow conditions and grooming : For the second year in a row, we had very little snow 
throughout the ski season. Board member and volunteer, Stephen Sollows, designed a new roller 
compactor to assist with grooming in light snow conditions. It was put together by a local 
machinist and was used each of the five times that the trails were groomed and track set. Although 
grooming was a challenge in the light snow, once it was completed, we were able to enjoy good to 
excellent conditions on all trails within the park. Adding to the quality of our trails this year, much 
of the vegetation along the edge of the trails had been cut back by DNR, widening the trails and 
allowing more space for combined trails of classic and skate skiing.  
 
Ski loans: 91 people (58 female, 33 male) borrowed equipment from the cabin over four 
weekends in February and March. It was a pleasure to see the smiles on the faces of repeat 
visitors. Many people use the park with their own equipment and drop in to the cabin to warm up. 
We were also given a gently used "pulk" this year. It is fibreglass enclosed sled-type carrier for a 
small child, with long poles harnessed to an adult while he or she skis.  
   
Planning ahead:  We are purchasing more of the popular sizes of children's and women's ski 
boots. FOEP received a $1500 Wellness Grant from The Community Health Board this year. 
Planning is underway to partner with local groups who support marginalized seniors. In autumn 
2019 our goal is bring groups to Ellenwood for lunch, and provide social and physical activities.   
 
Thank you to the volunteers and members of the public who gave donations to support our 
activities at Ellenwood. 
 
Respectfully submitted: Sharon Sullivan, FOEP member 
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Ellenwood Park Cabin and groomed ski trails (February 2019) 
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HALIFAX NORDIC SKI CLUB 2018 -19  REPORT 

Membership 
Halifax Nordic had 388 members in 2019, a 3% drop from 399 in 2018.  This includes 41 Family, 
186 Individual Adult and 33 Individual Youth.  In March this year we also introduced a Day 
Membership as we were getting requests from people just wanting to try skiing and to purchase a 
day membership.   
 
Family 41 
Individual Adult  186 
Individual Youth 33 
Day Membership 3 
Total 388 

 
 

 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 
 
 
 

 
 

Ski days 
Halifax Nordic had 38 days of open trails this season where most in HRM would say, there really 
wasn't much snow this season. Our groomers worked their magic to make the snow last as long as 
possible. On wet days, members stayed off the trails and this allowed the rain to pass through as 
the groomers waited for the snow to set before heading out to groom. Our groomers spent over 
300 hours grooming our five trail systems this winter.  
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While snowmaking at Brunello was delayed this winter for technical reasons, we were finally able 
to make artificial snow, and had 30 days of skiing at Brunello (after over 240 hours of snow 
making). Our last day of grooming at the Brunello "Glacier" was Sunday March 24th. Next year, 
with a little more hose, and some summer landscaping in the area, we will increase the size of the 
Brunello "Glacier." We also plan to start snow making earlier once the ground freezes and 
temperatures drop. This will mean earlier skiing at Brunello in 2019-20. 
 

Snow making 
 
Halifax Nordic Ski Club, in cooperation with the Links at Brunello, saw a 
$75,000 expansion to the snow making equipment at Brunello.  A new 
12,000 sq ft ski track with a 20' wide road 400 meters in length was 
cleared near the club-house. The Links at Brunello created the ski track, 
adding pipes, drainage and landscaping for the Nordic facility.  
 
Halifax Nordic received a $25,000 Recreation Facility Development 
Grant to expand the Nordic facility with snow making capacity at the 
Links at Brunello. The new equipment and facilities will provide more 
consistent and consecutive ski days in the province. Halifax Nordic Ski 
Club recognizes the support of the Province of Nova Scotia. We are 
pleased to work in partnership with the Department of Communities, 
Culture and Heritage to develop and promote our communities, sport 
and recreation for all Nova Scotians. 
 
This season alone, the club raised over $6,000 for snow making.   
 

 

Lessons 
Our club has struggled to provide Saturday lessons on snow since leaving Martock. This year we 
saw similar challenges through January and into February.  The success of snow making in 
February and March this year means we are confident that going into next year we will be able to 
offer consistent lessons on snow at Brunello. 
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Races 
We had one race this year, the Dollar Lake Loppet that had ~40 participants in all age categories.   
We had also planned for provincials as well as the Freda Wales Loppet, but with the lack of snow 
were not able to run either event. 
 

General 
There is more interest from the community than we have members of Halifax Nordic at the 
moment.   We have 1716 Followers on our Facebook page and had 2891 users to our website 
between Dec 1-April 1. 
 
After a snowfall we see 100+ visits to our Facebook page as people are looking for updates on trail 
conditions.  We get lots of questions from people looking to ski as well as rent skis.  
 
This season we had 2891 unique users to the Halifax Nordic Website.  Friday, Saturday  and 
Sunday are the most frequent times for people to check our website and it is fairly consistent 8-
9am through the week, and beginning at 7 am weekends.  The most popular page on our website is 
the Trails page that had 16% of our traffic (2,223 visits) this season. Of interest is that 12% of 
visitors to www.Halifaxnordic.ca  this season, came through a crosscountryns.ca referral. 
 
Now that we have our snow making equipment in place we plan to make snow earlier in next 
season creating a solid base. Our snow making along with many new inquiries about cross country 
skiing shows that there is an opportunity to grow (ÁÌÉÆÁØ .ÏÒÄÉÃȭÓ membership in HRM as well as 
the Valley. 
  

http://www.halifaxnordic.ca/
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2019 Year End Report  
  
President: Linda Murray, Treasurer: Lynda Burton, Secretary: Rosemary Algar 

 

102 members (including 57 adult, 2 student and 5 family season passes) 
 

Trail Users Per Month:  
 

 Dec. Jan. Feb. Mar. 
March 
Break  

April  May Total  

2019 20+ 915 472 807 346 20+  2580 

2018 50+ 626 689 1046 470 75+  2956 

2017 30+ 825 1078 824 460 50+  2807 

2016 35 1025 606 407 275 6+  2079 

2015  612 636 619 225 100+ 20+ 1987 

2014 138 825 843 944 388 200+ 3 2954 

2013  529 765 1074 434 64+  2432 

2012  250 675 551 284   1760 

 
These numbers only reflect those who signed the guest book.  
The ski rooms were open from Jan 2ɀ March 24 and March 30/ 31 except for three days due to 
inclement weather and three more days because of heating issues. 
 
Awards  
¶ Rosemary Algar, Linda Murray  were each awarded Victoria County outstanding 

volunteer awards. 
¶ North Highlands Nordic  received a Victoria County Community Achievement Award. 
¶ Rosemary Algar  was nominated by NHN as our volunteer of the year to Cross Country NS 

and was subsequently chosen as the CCNS Freda Wales Award  winner. 
¶ Linda Murray was awarded the Firth Award  from Cross Country Canada for having made 

outstanding service as a female in the sport. This is an annual national award. 
Congratulations to Freda McEvoy who skied over 1000km this winter! 

 
North Highlands Nordic Competition news: 
¶ Provincial A Team: Jonah Hudec, Caden MacLeod 

¶ Provincial B Team: Mariah Hudec 

¶ Head Coach: Daniel Murray 
¶ Major Events: Eastern Canadian Championships, Canada Winter Games, National 

Championships 
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Highlights 2019  

Activities  Date Comments 

Open House January13 
Free use of trails & equipment- around 80 participants. 
Entertained by Margarit Gahlinger and Father Alphonsus. 

Cape Smokey 
Elementary 

January 10 27 students enjoyed the trails 

Cape Smokey 
Elementary 

January 18 33 students snowshoed/skied 

Moonlight 
Adventure* 

January 19 25 skied or had a snowshoe, followed by a great social 

North Highlands 
Elementary 

January 23 19 students had a lovely day on the trails 

Moonlight 
Adventure* 

February 
17 

19 participants  

Annual Loppet* March 3 
46 participants including volunteers, followed by delicious 
chili  

North Highlands 
Elementary 

March 14 19 students had fun on the snow. 

Cape Smokey 
Elementary 

March 15 26 students enjoyed the day on snow 

Moonless Ski* March 21 Even the kids came out for this one-It was March Break. 

Snowshoe Loppet March 24 
First ever! Around 24 locals had a great time followed by 
chili and draw prizes. 

Parent/Child relay 
race 

March 25 What a blast! 

North Highlands 
Elementary 

March 26 Grades 3,4,5 19 students had a great day 

Cabot Students March 27 Grade six students had a great time on the trails 
Jackrabbit/Bunnies 
Egg Hunt 

March 31 Over 300 chocolate eggs were found, certificates given out 

Jackrabbits Jan. - March Sundays 1;30-3  10 sessions 
Bunnyrabbits Jan.-March Sundays 1-2:3010  sessions 

Ski, Snowshoe & 
Tea* 

Jan. ɀ 
March 

Tuesdays: a social outing on skis/snowshoes for adults. 
Sponsors: New Horizons for Seniors, Victoria County 
Recreation 

After the Bell* Jan. - March An opportunity for Cabot students to ski for free  
 
*financial assistance from Victoria County Recreation Department 

 

A BIG Thank You To: 
¶ The 10+ volunteers for working on the trails in the fall of 2018. Without that preparation 

the trails ×ÏÕÌÄÎȭÔ ÈÁÖÅ ÂÅÅÎ ÓËÉÁÂÌÅ ÆÏÒ ÁÓ ÅÁÒÌÙ ÁÎÄ ÌÁÔÅ ÁÓ ÔÈÅÙ ×ÅÒÅȢ 
¶ Marion Boddy  for managing the ski room five days a week and Gloria MacDonald for 

working the other two days. The ladies were very welcoming and took great pride in 
keeping the rooms tidy and in order.  
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¶ Michael Shaune Fitzgerald  and Maurice Curtis  for an amazing job grooming the trails.  
Through their dedicated work, we had skiable snow throughout the whole winter. 

¶ Rosemary Algar, Jen Moses, Michael Shaune Fitzgerald, Joanne Fitzgerald, Kimber 
MacLeod, Pecious MacKinnon, Sandra Curtis, Linda Murray who help out with the 
youth and school programs.   

¶ Paula Michaelis  ÆÏÒ ÍÁËÉÎÇ ÁÎ ÅØÔÒÁ ÅÆÆÏÒÔ ÉÎ ÏÂÔÁÉÎÉÎÇ ÄÒÁ× ÐÒÉÚÅÓ ÆÏÒ .(.ȭÓ ÖÁÒÉÏÕÓ 
events. 

¶ Jen Moses for her thoughtful artwork along the trails. 
¶ Michael Shaune Fitzgerald  for putting up and maintaining the bird feeder. 

 
 

Thank you  
to 

the following supporters of NHN:  
 
¶ Victoria County Recreation & Tourism   
¶ Victoria County Community Health Board   
¶ New Horizons for Seniors  
¶ Cross Country Ski Nova Scotia   
¶ NS Trails Federation  
¶ Destination Cape Breton  
¶ Ingonish Home Hardware  
¶ And to the faithful season pass holders  
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ARCTIC FOX SKI CLUB REPORT 

2018-2019 REPORT 
 
Arctic Fox Ski Club is the oldest running ski club in Nova Scotia and its membership is a small, 
loyal, community conscious group of dedicated skiers. The club registered six members this year 
from five counties: Colchester, Cumberland, Halifax, Kings and Lunenburg. Our small registration 
numbers did not stop the club from being involved in, supporting and promoting cross country 
skiing in these communities. Club members participated in loppets in Nova Scotia, New 
Brunswick, Newfoundland (Labrador) and Quebec, invested in their ski communities through 
providing weekly training locally for Provincial and Development Team members and being part 
of team staff at the Canada Winter Games in Red Deer, coaching with Halifax Nordic Ski Club's 
Youth Programs, supporting a roller ski try-it event at Laurie Park, planning loppets, and 
collaborating with Truro Parks and Recreation to do trail design and building in Victoria Park. 
Kate Scallion, with support from Halifax Nordic, planned the Freda Wales Loppet, to be hosted at 
Ski Wentworth, which was unfortunately cancelled due to lack of snow. A longstanding (snow 
depending) loppet in NS, the Honeypot Loppet, was hosted this year in beautiful Victoria Park, 
Truro. There was an increase in participation this year which we hope to build upon for next year. 
A big thanks to Pierre Roy for organizing this event again this year, and alongside him, Brian 
Sullivan of Truro Parks and Recreation for their dedication in securing snow-covered trails and 
Dianne Powell of Scallion and Powell for donating honey for the 49 enthusiastic participants. 
Thanks to Lorenzo Caterini for his help with timing. Arctic Fox Ski Club is proud to host the 
Honeypot Loppet and raise monies for the Bryan Scallion Memorial Fund and the Nova Scotia 
Provincial Cross Country Ski Team. We look forward to connecting with our communities on snow 
and a great snow year next year! 
 
Jennie Mae Roy 
President, Arctic Fox Ski Club. 
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NOVA SCOTIA CROSS COUNTRY SKI TEAM REPORT: 2018-19  

 

2018-2019 Provincial Team  

A Team 

¶ Colin Ward (Carleton University) 

¶ Maggie McClure (Carleton 

University)  

¶ Jonah Hudec  

¶ Fiona McClure 

¶ Caden MacLeod 

 

B Team 

¶ Mariah Hudec (Guelph University) 

¶ Ogen Newcomb 

¶ Oscar Green 

 
 

Development Team 

¶ Grace McIntyre 

¶ Allie Martin 

¶ Milo Sircom-Brown 

¶ Cohen Norman 

 

Leadership  

¶ Daniel Murray (Head Coach) 

¶ Tara McIntyre (Manager) 

¶ Lilla Roy (CWG Assistant Coach) 

¶ Kate Scallion (CWG Wax Tech) 

 

Selection Committee 

¶ Chris Algar (Chair) 

¶ Jennie Mae Roy 

¶ Tyler Germani 

 

Training Camps  

¶ Season Starter (HRM)    April  

¶ Summer Camp (Sydney)   July 

¶ Petite Riviere     September 

¶ Wentworth      October 

¶ Forêt Montmorency (On Snow)  November 

¶ Cape North (On Snow)   December 

¶ Charlo (On Snow)    December 

 

  



   

- 23 - 
 

Major Events  

¶ Maritime Cup (Fredericton, NB) 

o Athletes: Fiona McClure, Caden MacLeod, Ogen Newcomb, Oscar Green, Grace 

McIntyre, Milo Sircom-Brown, Cohen Norman 

o Top Results:  

Á Fiona McClure: 2nd, 5km Free Technique 

Á Grace McIntyre: 3rd, 5km Free Technique 

Á Cohen Norman: 3rd, 5km Free Technique 

Á Milo Sircom-Brown: 1st, 10km Free Technique 

Á Oscar Green: 2nd, 10km Free Technique 

Á Ogen Newcomb: 3rd, 10km Free Technique Mass Start 

 

¶ Eastern Canadian Championships (Duntroon, ON) 

o Athletes: Fiona McClure, Caden MacLeod, Ogen Newcomb, Oscar Green, Grace 

McIntyre, Allie Martin, Milo Sircom Brown, Cohen Norman, Colin Ward, (Carleton), 

Maggie McClure (Carleton), Mariah Hudec (Guelph University) 

o Top Results:  

Á Maggie McClure: 11th- 10km Classic, 14th- Classic Sprint 

Á Colin Ward: 15th- 15 km Free Technique Pursuit, 22nd- Classic Sprint  

Á Caden MacLeod: 8th- 7.5 km Free Technique Pursuit 

Á Milo Sircom-Brown: 7th- 3.5km Classic (2005 Midget Boys) 

Á Cohen Norman: 2 silver, 1 bronze (2006 Midget Boys) 

 

¶ Ontario University Championships. 

o Athletes: Colin Ward, Maggie McClure, Mariah Hudec 

o Top Results:  

Á Maggie McClure: 3rd- 12km classic, 7th- 7.5 km Free Technique 

Á Colin Ward: 11th- 12km classic 

 

¶ Canada Games (Red Deer, AB) 

o Athletes: Maggie McClure, Caden MacLeod, Fiona McClure, Grace McIntyre, Allie 

Martin, Colin Ward, Ogen Newcomb 

o Top Results:  

Á Maggie McClure: 13th- 10 km Mass Start, 14th- Free Technique Sprint 

Á Colin Ward: 19th, 15km Classic Mass Start 

Á Caden MacLeod: 29th- 10km Classic Mass Start 

Á Fiona McClure: 30th- Free Technique Sprint 
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¶ Ski Nationals (Gatineau, PQ) 

o Athletes: Colin Ward, (Carleton), Maggie McClure (Carleton), Mariah Hudec (Guelph 

University), Jonah Hudec, Fiona McClure, Caden MacLeod, Grace McIntyre, Ogen 

Newcomb 

o Top Results:  

Á Maggie McClure: 20th- Freestyle Sprint,  

Á Colin Ward: 35th, 50km Classic Mass Start 

Á Caden MacLeod: 59th- 5 km Classic 

Season Highlights  

¶ Performance Highlights:  

o Midget Racing: Cohen Norman and Milo Sircom-Brown had exceptional debuts at  

Easterns.  While the midget fields were much smaller than normal, they still had 

promising CPL scores for their events.  

o %ÁÓÔÅÒÎÓȡ #ÁÄÅÎȭÓ ψth ÆÁÓÔÅÓÔ ÔÉÍÅ ÉÎ ÔÈÅ ÊÕÖÅÎÉÌÅ ÇÉÒÌÓȭ ÒÁÃÅ ×ÁÓ Á ÂÉÇ ÊÕÍÐ ÉÎ 

performance.   

o National Championships: this was the largest field in Canadian history, with some of 

the largest events I have ever seen (day 1- juvenile girls = 129 athletes).  While top 

CPL scores for the younger groups are slowly getting better, athletes are now faced 

with much more dense competition. This is good for all athletes, however, as it 

creates greater incentive to improve. 

o CWG Results: We had a very good Canada Games.  The highlights were: 

Á In the first race, we placed 5 of 7 athletes into the top 40 (the other two were 

40th, 41st and sick/injured .  Given that historically we have 1 ɀ 3 athletes 

finish in the top 40, this was a step forward. 

Á Maggie McClure was top 15 in every single race. 

Á Fiona McClure, a 15 year old, qualified for the sprint heats, up against junior 

women and senior women, several of whom had international experience.   

Á Mixed Relay- This was the first year for the mixed event at the Games, and 

Nova Scotia (Colin, Maggie, Ogen, Fiona) finished 10th overall.  Colin had the 

stand out performance, as he finished the lead-off leg in 7th place.  In addition, 

several provinces had more than one team, so Nova Scotia finished 8th out of 

all the first teams.  Grace, Caden and Allie were also able to join mixed teams 

with other provinces.   

o Supertour: Maggie and Colin participated in a US Supertour event in New York.  

Maggie had the highlight result, qualifying in 28th place, and then being placed in the 

same heat as Sophie Caldwell (one of the top sprinters in the world).  While Maggie 

did not advance, she still shaved over 10s off her qualifying time. 

¶ Male/Female Athlete of the Year: These are awarded to the top male & female skiers who 

scored the highest on the Canada Points List.   

o Senior Female Athlete: Maggie McClure 

o Senior Male Athlete: Colin Ward 

o Junior Female Athlete: Fiona McClure 

o Junior Male Athlete: Ogen Newcomb 
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¶ World Cup Finale: Immediately after the national championships, the athletes, Daniel and 

Eric McIntyre travelled to Quebec City to watch the first two races of the World Cup Finale, 

×ÈÉÃÈ ÁÌÓÏ ×ÅÒÅ !ÌÅØ (ÁÒÖÅÙȭÓ ÆÉÎÁÌ ÒÁÃÅs before retirement.  It was an electric atmosphere 

with some spectacular racing, and the elite athletes were very accessible for pictures and 

autographs.  It was, perhaps, the most inspiring ÅØÐÅÒÉÅÎÃÅ ÏÆ ÏÕÒ .3 ÓËÉÅÒÓȭ ×ÉÎÔÅÒȢ  7ÈÉÌÅ 

travelling to World Cups is not always an option, our NS skiers should still make an effort to 

see these events during their formative years.  

 

 

Team NS at Petite Riviere Training Camp, September 2018 (Photo: D. Murray) 
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Cohen Norman practicing roller ski drills at a team training camp (Photo: D. Murray) 

 

Team training camp at Foret Mont-Morency, QC, November 2018 (Photo: D. Murray) 
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Ogen Newcomb at Maritime Cup, Fredericton, January 2019 (Photo: D. Murray) 

 

 

Team NS walking to the start line at 2019 Nationals (Grace McIntyre, Fiona McClure, Caden MacLeod + 

CCNS President John Cameron in yellow ɀ the ȬÓÐÁÒÅ ÐÏÌÅ ÇÕÙȭɊ (Photo: D. Murray)  








